



STATE COMMANDER'S CORNER U.S. SUBMARINE VETERANS OF NORTH CAROLINA

Shipmates:

Here it is in Point Harbor on a cold, windy, rainy, Friday afternoon and the editors' sword is hanging over my head, as usual. This is the deadline, got to get the Commander's orders in. That is the way my article started off last year at this same time, but now I'm listening to the tape recording of Cdr. Scott Waddle's emotional presentation at the Pearl Harbor meeting. What a speaker! and he didn't seem to leave out any details about what happened and his feeling afterwards and how he dealt with them. It was particularly amusing about how he described his first meeting with Adm. Rickover after he applied for submarine duty. "Give me a cheer, commander". Cdr. Waddle brought a number of copies of his book, "The Right Thing", for sale. This book is "The untold story of the deadly collision of the

nuclear submarine USS GREENVILLE with a Japanese fishing vessel and one man's courageous decision to do the right thing". He graciously autographed each copy if requested. NC SubVets hope he will be able to become a regular attendee of our group meetings.

On the Sunday after the meeting the Smalls and Jean Parker drove to Mocksville to visit Jim Harbin. Jim looked great and he reported that he was being well treated and the food was excellent. He was especially glad to see Jean after such a long time. We missed seeing Evelyn as she was in church at that time. Prior to the Pearl harbor meeting Rose Mary and I went to the Va. Tidewater Christmas banquet at Va. Beach. Don and RoseMary and Randy Denson were the only ones there from N.C. The entertainment was a DJ playing old timey records. Yours truly gave a rendition of "Waltzing Matilda". The Va. ladies provided Hor-D'Ouvres until everyone was stuffed and the banquet dinner was anti-climatic. Of course liquid libation flowed freely. On May 15, 04, I went to Mocksville with Jim Myers to interview Jim Harbin in cooperation with the "Veterans History Project". The interview lasted 1:20 hours and covered Jim's navy career and afterward to the present time. We especially wanted to get his recollection of the Pearl Harbor attack, he having been there at that time. Jim is currently in an assisted living home and while physically ailing is still very alert mentally. I now have that interview on both DVD and VHS video. I intend to interview many more of the WWII vets who have a story to tell that needs to be preserved. The Elizabeth City meeting will be in April this year because Easter comes on the next day after our usual meeting date of 4th Saturday.

So plan on April 2nd, and come the night before and enjoy a toddy with your meal at the hotel restaurant. Other than that everything is the same as last year except the meal will be \$12.50 instead of \$12. The room rate is still \$59+tax. See ya' there.

Don Small

USSVI COMMANDER CORNER



Shipmates,

I hope everyone had a wonderful holiday season and I am looking forward to being your base commander again during 2005. In addition to myself, our other elected and appointed base officers remain the same from last year.

I view 2004 as a successful year for the base and would like to review some of the significant activities that were accomplished this year:

In May, we hosted a joint USSVI District #3 and WWII Southeast Region meeting in Salisbury. It was great to see all the WWII and USSVI folks get together and swap sea

- stories. From the conversations I had with many of the attendees, everyone had a good time. The closing luncheon catered by Gary's Barbeque at the NC Transportation Museum was by far the highlight of the meeting. A great deal of credit for this successful meeting goes to Dick Kanning and his planning committee that included Bob Hopkins Sr., Robert Hopkins, Don Small, and Bill Bradburn. Also I can't forget to mention Carol Hopkins who took care of the ladies on their shopping trip to town and Will Harvey who kept the drinks flowing in the hospitality room as our duty bartender.
- 2 In September, some of our base members participated with our parade submarine in the parade during the USSVI National Convention that was held in Saratoga Springs, NY. In addition to Saratoga Springs, we used the submarine in parades during the year at Thomasville, Greensboro, Asheboro, Charlotte, and Wilson. Also in conjunction with the Greensboro parade, some of our members participated at a book signing by Ken "Pig Pen" Henry the author of the Gallant Lady a biography of the USS Archerfish. Our parade submarine parked outside of Barnes & Noble (the location of the book signing) drew a lot of attention from shoppers passing by.
- Also just before the USSVI National
 Convention Don Small and I signed the U.S.
 Submarine Veterans of North Carolina (NC
 Subvets) Charter that combines the USSVI
 Tarheel Base and the WWII Tarheel Chapter
 at the state level. Dick Kanning along with
 Bill Whelen and others developed this charter.
 While at the USSVI National Convention,
 Dick and I attended the National Board
 Meeting where Dick discussed our new NC
 Subvets Charter. The board will make it
 available as a model for other bases to use
 when considering becoming a joint
 organization with a WWII chapter at a local
 level.

- 4 Once again Mike Burkholder did an outstanding job in planning and setting up our annual Pearl Harbor Meeting. Our guest speaker this year was Cmdr. Scott Waddle (ret.) former skipper of the USS Greeneville and author of the book "The Right Thing". Scott gave a very inspiring talk about the events before and after the collision of the USS Greeneville and the Ehime Maru. He is one of our new members this year.
 - 5 Speaking of members, our base membership continues to grow having reached a milestone of 115 members by year's end. Also this year we have our first Associate Member (Barbara Dixon) and first member still on active duty (John Gary).

This June we will be meeting again in Burnsville. We skipped having a June meeting last year since in May we had hosted the joint meeting in Salisbury. That is the main reason that I have scheduled a working meeting on Saturday February 12th in Cary from 1130 to 1430. The meeting will be held again at Errico's. Bill Whelan has reserved a room there for our meeting. Errico's will have a buffet - pasta, pizza, full salad bar, and soft drinks for the cost of \$10.00 (includes tax and tip). For base members who have not met there before, the following are directions to Errico's located at 132 Kilmayne Drive:

1 Traveling I-40 east use exit 287, right on to North Harrison Avenue at bottom of exit ramp or traveling I-40 west at bottom of exit ramp left on to North Harrison Avenue. It becomes South Harrison Avenue after crossing Chapel Hill Road (NC 54). Left on to Dry Avenue then right on to Kildaire Farm Road. 1st right after crossing SW Maynard Road is Kilmayne Drive. Errico's is on right in a strip mall.

We will again use the Nu Wray Inn in Burnsville as the location for our meeting. Joe and Susan Martin have been in contact with Rosemary (the inn's owner) and she is reserving a block of rooms for us. Also Rosemary will do the luncheon for us at the inn. Susan will let me know what the room rates will be, and as soon as she provides this information, I will send it out. Dick Kanning will have the lead in the planning the activities associated with the Chief Flower's Memorial located on Moonshine Mountain just outside of Burnsville. He will be needing some volunteers from the base to assist him with this project

I will continue to use our base communication contacts for those members not having email. I hope we are getting the word out to everyone in a timely manner. Remember it is very important to notify Bob Werner or myself whenever you have either an email or mailing address change

Lets have a good turnout for the working meeting in Cary on February 12th and the Elizabeth City on April 2nd. Also don't forget about the joint meeting USSVI District #3 and WWII Southeastern Region in Virginia Beach April 27 through April 29.

Chuck

SUBGALLEON CORNER

Here it is already January 14, 2005, and my deadline for getting this article to Jim for the All Clear is tomorrow. As I grow older the days grow shorter. There never seems to be enough time to get everything done.

The Sub Vets Inc. hosted the Pearl Harbor meeting at Greensboro in December. They did a great job. It was well attended and the hospitality room was overflowing with people. Don and I picked up Jean Parker on Friday morning and arrived at the Ramada Inn in time to relax and check out the accommodations. Since a lot of the members live in this general vicinity nothing much was happening. By noon Saturday the hotel lobby was filling up. I noticed that in the crowd there were quite a few unfamiliar faces. Many of the SubVets had family members and friends with them. Our Pearl Harbor meeting is always well attended but this one seemed special. Of course there were many familiar faces too. I don't

have the sign-in sheet so I can't name them all. Out guest speaker was Cdr. Scott Waddle (Ret.). He and his lovely wife Jill sat at our table. His presentation was very interesting and at times emotional. Many times he told of his wife's support and love during the investigation of the Greenville accident. Wives of submariners always support their men. The Subgalleons are living proof of that. The Subgalleons did not have a business meeting. We did plenty of talking just for fun. I hope at the Elizabeth City meeting we can get back to business. Now here is some news about Howie and Louise Rice. Louise fell and hit her head and was hospitalized in early December. When she left the hospital she went to a nursing home for rehabilitation. Now she is in an assisted living facility in the retirement community where they live. Howie says send cards or letters to their home address and he will be sure she gets them.

Louise Rice 136 Windfield Ridge Dr. Winston Salem, N.C., 27103-6943 Tel. 336-659-0400

Jean Parker (moving to a new address) 1401 Walker Ave. Elizabeth City, N.C., 27909 Tel 252-331-5798

Remember, I am the sunshine lady. Let me know if anyone needs a little sunshine. See you in E. City in April.

Rose Mary

CHAPLAIN'S CORNER



"The Right Thing"

Where better to be at the end of one year and the start of the next than, not in The Chaplain's Corner, but in The Lord's Corner, reading from His Book, doing The Right Thing. Psalm 32:8 provides an answer to the question, "What is the right thing?". "I will instruct thee and teach thee in the way which thou shalt go: I will guide thee with mine eye." Obviously, where we're going to begin this Corner is to Greensboro on Saturday, 4 December 2004, to the North Carolina Submarine Veterans' annual Pearl Harbor Memorial Meeting. It was an impressive meeting. After months of anticipation, we finally got to meet and listen to pearls of wisdom from Scott Waddle, the keynote speaker of the evening. We lost count of the number of SubVets who lined up for the impromptu "The Right Thing" book signing that developed after Scott let it be known that he would welcome the opportunity to do so. Randy Denson led the "parade." We were impressed at the spontaneous standing ovation accorded to Scott following his speech. However, we can't really classify Scott's shared thoughts as a speech or an address: most of us were listening to a shipmate, baring his soul about personal reactions during and following the GREENEVILLE experience. In essence. we were exposed to "The Gospel According to Scott." Want a sample of Scott's Gospel, a most fitting lesson for life? Check out a passage, starting on page 239 of "The Right Thing." It goes: "God has...given me great compassion for others whose lives have been torn apart due to some unexpected nightmare, whether because of a national tragedy, such as the 9-11 attacks, or a personal tragedy, such as the death of a loved one, divorce, bankruptcy, getting fired, laid off, downsized, or replaced. When it's your world that crumbles, it doesn't matter how

big the calamity was that caused it. Regardless of what you are facing, you can make it through. The Bible says, 'No temptation has overtaken you but such as is common to man; and God is faithful, who will not allow you to be tempted beyond what you are able, but with the temptation will provide the way of escape also, that you may be able to endure it' (1 Corinthians 10:13). That doesn't mean that tough times won't come your way. It simply means that no trial can shake you. There's no test you cannot pass with God's help. God will give you the strength. You can hold your head up high. You can do the right thing."

Pearl Harbor Memorial Meeting--Tolling of the Lost Boats

There was the spacious, but crowded, dining room, lighted by only 53 tiny candles.

There was the brand-new ship's bell, courtesy of Dick Kanning.

There was Don Small explaining the traditional tolling of the lost boats ceremony.

There was Shorty Lebonville reading the names (and related where, when, and how) of the 52 submarines lost during World War !!, as well as those lost since then. There was Bill Morris, punctuating the names of the lost boats, tolling the bell for each lost boat.

There was the steadily darkening dining room as one candle was extinguished after another as each lost boat was tolled.

There were a few SubVets momentarily rising to their feet in memory of lost boats on which they had served, each no doubt still commenting to himself, "There, but for the Grace of God...."

There was the utter and complete darkness and silence as the last boat was tolled and the last candle was snuffed out.

We Had a Dream

We're not certain why, but we seem to be having more and more submarine-related dreams lately. Maybe the aging process has something to do with it. Or maybe not. Anyway, there we were at the traditional North Carolina Submarine Veterans Pearl Harbor Memorial Meeting. We recognized the occasion because our lone Pearl Harbor Survivor Jim Harbin was there, sitting beside us. His shipmates were ribbing him unmercifully about having been on a tramp steamer in Pearl Harbor when all the fireworks started. Jim was basking in his once a year spotlight, smiling like a Cheshire cat, and calling all of us "Boots." All of us, except Howie Rice, that is, who has probably wrung more water out of his socks than...well, you know the rest.

But back to our dream.

Shorty Lebonville had just read the 33rd lost boat: "S-28-sunk, cause unknown--4 July 1944--all hands lost." We heard no scraping of pushed-back chairs, and no rustling of men rising to their feet. But, in the dimly lit (by now) dining room, we saw a group of men, mostly smiling,

youthful, mostly dressed in tattered dungarees and denim shirts, with white hats perched cockily on their heads (six were in khakis). They stood silently. Looking more closely, we finally recognized one of them. He was older than the rest and dressed differently. He was in civvies and wearing a colorful SubVets vest. He was S-28 sailor Alfred Wood of Charleston. We remember meeting him when he was our guest at the Nags Head Regional in May 2000. As we momentarily caught his eye, guestioningly, Al

smiled, looked at the rest of us who were seated, and said, "My 50 shipmates, who were aboard the S-28 when she went down with all hands, asked me here tonight to speak for them. They're grateful that you haven't forgotten them. They have just one request: when your memorial is completed in Burnsville, be sure that there's special mention of the S-28. You North Carolina SubVets should be proud: you are being true to your creed."

Then they were gone--as silently as they'd appeared. Only Al Wood remained with us.

As soon as we could, we checked our SubVets creed. There were the words that spelled out our reason for existence: "To perpetuate the memory of our shipmates who gave their lives in the pursuit of their duties while serving their country."

Our reaction to rereading our creed? The obvious question: What can we do to better perpetuate that memory of our shipmates? The obvious answer: Do the right thing.

Like we said, We had a dream. And, oh, yes, we had phoned Al Wood in Charleston the day before to wish him a Happy, Healthy, and Prosperous New Year.

Bless you. Chaplain Bill

USSVI MEMBERSHIP CHAIRMAN

ATTENTION !!!!!

Members: it's that time of the year to pay dues. 24 members have not paid. Are you one of them? They are to be paid by Jan.1

Send your check Payable to USSVI TARHEEL BASE to:

Bob Werner

150 Wood Wedge Way Sanford,NC 27332
Tarheel Base dues are \$10.00 annually and non-life
USSVI members will also owe an additional \$10.00
for USSVI National dues for a total of \$20.00. For all
Tarheel Base or USSVI National Dues make you
check payable to "USSVI TARHEEL BASE". Send

your check for either Tarheel Base or USSVI National dues to Bob Werner 150 Wood Wedge Way Sanford, NC 27332. I will forward your annual national dues to USSVI. Holland Club Members who are annual USSVI member no longer pay USSVI National dues after they are inducted into the Holland Club. WWII members who are non-life USSVI members owe \$10.00 national dues. WWII members of USSVI do not pay Tarheel Base dues (just WWII Tarheel Chapter dues).

If you have questions call me at (919) 499-2210 or send an email to me at bobwerner150@hotmail.com.

Paying your dues on time will keep your American Submariner Magazine and the All Clear newsletter coming without any interruption. NOTE: when an address change occurs, including email address changes, you must notify me (Bob Werner at (919) 499 2210 or 150 Wood Wedge Way, Sanford NC 27330 or bob werner @hotmail.com) immediately so I can forward the changes to the National Headquarters.

Bob Werner Membership Chairman.

HAPPY BIRTHDAY

JANUARY, FEBRUARY, MARCH

NOTE: If you do not see your Name in the appropriate month or missing please update your file on the Rosters of WWII and USSVI.

JANUARY

RAY BARBER

WILLIAM BRADLEY

JOHN BUTLER

WILLIAM W. HAYNES

FRASER C. McMENEMIN

EDWARD D. OSBORNE

RICHARD RUFF

RICHARD SHIRLEY

NORMAN F. SKILES

LOUIS STILES

RICHARD THOMAS

BOB UPDYCKE

BILL WHELAN

BILLY WILLIAMS

RICHARD WRIGHT

FEBRUARY

ROBERT HARPER BRAME

CAPT. BEN BYNESIDE

WOODY CARMICHAEL

OLAF A HEARTNESS

DIEDERICK E. KANNING

WARREN MALINOFSKI

WILLIAM MILLER

KEN RANSBOTTOM

MILTON STARK

DAVID THOMMARSON

ROBERT WERNER

WILLIAM WOOD

MARCH

JAMES CLARK

ROY DUKE

BRIAN FLYNN

HERBERT FRANCUM

ROBERT GREEN

BOB GOVERN

SHORTY LEBONVILLE

JAMES MYERS

CHARLES PATCH

LINWOOD RESPESS

GEORGE RODERICK

JOSEPH SENDEK

IRVING SWANSON

WALTER TAVERNA

MICHAEL WILSON SR.

BOOSTER CLUB DONATIONS - 2005

NAME	DATE	AMOUNT
=		
BILL BRADBURN	8/7/04	25.00
NC USSVI	10/5/04	672.00
EVERETT ERB	10/22/04	10.00
ROBERT BLACK (CAPT)11/10/04		10.00
SHORTY LEBONVII	LLE 12/04/04	20.00
BILL MORRIS	12/04/04	20.00
	TOTAL	757.00

WWII TREASURER'S CORNER

Treasurer's Report is as follows:

Check Book balance as of 12/31/04; \$2667.42 CD Balance as of 11/30/04; \$2154

At the Reno Convention the WWII Executive Board voted to increase all ASSOCIATE and

SUBSCRIBER member dues to \$10 vice \$5 in order to defer the cost of the POLARIS, this will be retroactive to Sept. 1, 2003.

This email was sent out about life Membership.

Sent: Tuesday, November 23, 2004 4:04 PM **Subject:** Life Membership is \$50, except Members w/10 years tenure are \$25.00

At Convention it was voted to accept \$25 for Life Membership from those members who belonged to our WWII org ten (10) consecutive years or more. This was not in the last Polaris, thus there is some misunderstanding by some members. They believed all Life Dues are now \$25.00. Not true.

We have about 4 Members who took our 10 Year + offer of \$25 Life.
Life Membership is growing, and only with your help can we come as close to 100%, which would be very comfortable for lots of people, State & Natl.
Record keepers need a break, as does Robbie Robertson and myself.

BIG JOHN ANDERSON

July 31, 2004 was the dead line for Renewal of WWII Sub Vet 2005 dues.

National decided that anyone delinquent in dues as of 11/1/04 would be dropped from the Polaris Magazine per an Email from John Anderson National Secretary/

Treasurer and National President

L.W. Speed on November 23, 2004.

EDITOR'S NOTE

THIS APPLYS ONLY TO WWII VETS and ASSOCIATES

As an attempt to help all of us to remember our dues and time to pay them, we have a new way of informing everyone where they stand and keep it private to the individual. LOOK AT THE ADDRESS LABEL ON YOUR ALL CLEAR, SEE THE NUMBERS AFTER YOUR NAME, You are paid up to JULY of that year. Example: if 2005 is the number, you are paid up until July 2005 at which time your dues are due.

ANYONE RECEIVING THE <u>ALL CLEAR</u>
NEWSLETTER AND <u>DOES NOT</u> RECEIVE
<u>EMAIL UPDATES FROM CHUCK JENSEN</u>
PLEASE GET IN TOUCH WITH CHUCK OR JIM
MYERS WITH YOUR EMAIL ADDRESS SO
THAT YOU CAN BE ADDED TO OUR GROUP
ADDRESS BOOK...

We are still looking for any and all History making, Funny, Unusual stories for the All Clear. Email or snail mail to me and I'll be glad to insert them in the All Clear.

JALLAO (SS 368) REUNION

There will be a U.S.S. Jallao (SS 368) Reunion 17-21 May 2005 at Groton New London Conn.

Contact: Jerry Emerson 252 399-0440

Email: PJEmerson@simflex.com

VETERANS APPRECIATION DINNER

Shipmates:

Reporting on the Cary Golden Corral's Military Appreciation supper this (Monday) evening. T'was an enjoyable get together. Highlight was presentation of colors by Cary High School's Junior Navy ROTC unit. Food was all you could eat FREE buffet. One of our group (I won't name him) had three helpings: (1) a beef steak, (2) a beef steak and a pork steak, and (3) a pork steak. Each attendee received a letter written by a local elementary school student. Mine was from Anna who asked if she could "fit in a war" when she grows up. She thanked us for what we did. The place was packed. Parking was at a premium (it might have been wiser for some of us to have walked from home). Five Tarheels attended, all dressed in colorful vests and caps: Bill (Butterbean) Dixon (with wife Barb), Bob Govern, Bill Lowe, Ed Wilson (with wife Elaine), and your Chaplain. Butterbean made one contact that MAY result in a new

member--time will tell. He's planning another Golden Corral

breakfast the week following the Pearl Harbor meeting.

Regards, Chaplain Bill

Thomas Oliver Thompson

Mr. Thompson, 43, of Charlotte, died October 23, 2004 while on a family hunting trip near Columbia, SC. He leaves behind his loving and devoted wife of 15 years, Toni T. Thompson, a legacy of two beautiful daughters, Ashley and Kelsey, and his dog, Rebel.

Thomas was a 1979 graduate of West Mecklenburg High School. After attending NC State University, he began a career in retail management. He successfully managed franchises as diverse as Pizza Inn, Chili's, Spirit Car Rentals, and Check Into Cash from the store level to the state level.

Thomas was an avid outdoorsman from his very early youth. He was attuned to every rhythm of nature and every change of the season brought new experiences in the woods and fields, on the ocean and lakes, and on the banks of ponds and streams. They were the experiences he treasured. They are the memories of Thomas that we will all treasure, for he generously shared these times with his wife and daughters, his father and brothers, his uncles and cousins and nephews, and his dearest friends.

He is survived by his parents, Oliver L. and Theresa D. Thompson of Charlotte; three brothers, Michael and wife, Ginger, John and wife, Marcia, and David and wife, Lisa; his nephews, Jeremy, Alex, Eric, Neil; a niece, Casey; and

a step-nephew, Dallas. Sharing in the grief are his paternal uncles and aunts and 24 cousins, mostly of the Charlotte area; his maternal uncle and aunts and 11 cousins, mostly residing in Pennsylvania; and three generations of the Cloninger family of Mooresville, his dearest friends, Randy and Ben Cloninger, Scott Waldrup and David Roser.

Funeral services were at 2:00 PM Wednesday Oct 27th at Cook's Memorial Presbyterian Church. The family received friends from 6:00-8:00 PM Tuesday at McEwen Charlotte Chapel.

Think of Thomas each time you walk in the woods, enjoy a lake, admire the beauty of a dove in flight, watch a squirrel scamper up a tree or smile as a deer warily retreats. They are still looking for him.

Memorials may be made to his Daughters Educational Fund, c/o BB&T, 163 Plantation Ridge Drive, PO Box 3400, Mooresville, NC 28227.

STAND UP AND BE COUNTED

Stand up and be counted is what I got from the inspirational speech from former Commander of the U.S.S. Greenville Cmdr. Scott Waddle (Ret). He spoke to a packed house at the Pearl Harbor Meeting of the WWII and USSVI Subvets and their first mates. He blamed NOONE and he stood up and said I was in charge and it was my responsibility. His devotion and obvious caring for his crew, wife and daughter was repeated often and his wife and daughter's devotion to him was what got him through what I would say was one of the most horrendous events someone could encounter. He reinforces doing the right thing throughout his book as Randy Denton and others found after acquiring his book at the meeting. From me and I'm sure other's at the meeting, I wish to thank the Commander and say Far Winds and Following Seas.

Jim Myers



Submarine Veterans Charitable Foundation (USSVCF) Of USSVI

You can either donate to the General Fund, or you can "target" your donation to a specific fund, such as the Scholarship Fund, the Memorial Fund, the Brotherhood Fund, or the Library Fund. So, by either check or Paypal, it's EASY to support the USSVCF!

Remember, our national goal is to raise \$ 10.00 per member per year. This is less than 20 cents per week per member.

Because USSVCF is a IRS 501(c)(3) foundation, donations are tax deductible to the full extent of the law.

The webpage for donating to the General Fund is: http://www.ussvcf.org/general.htm The link is at the bottom of the page.

There is also a VERY helpful guide for setting up a Paypal Account, written by Art Randall. The home page of the USSVCF, which has links for each of the specific funds is: http://www.ussvcf.org/

As always, if you have any questions about the website or how it works, please feel free to e-mail me. Greg Stitz webmaster@ussvi,org.

NC SUBVETS Elizabeth City Meeting April 2, 2005

The next joint meeting of the NC SubVets will be in Elizabeth City, NC., on April 2, 2005. This will be a luncheon meeting starting at 12 noon. The meeting place will be at the Quality Inn, which used to be the Holiday Inn that we have previously used. Lunch will be \$12.50, please remit to Rose Mary Small, POB 171, Point Harbor, NC., 27964. Rooms are \$59 + Tax, make your own reservations at 252-338-3951. Quality Inn is located at 522 S. Hughs Blvd., which is US 17 in E. City. When approaching E. City from the North or South do NOT take the new 17 bypass which routes you around the city. For further info contact Jean Parker, 252-331-5798 or Don Small, 252-491-8290

CAUTION, do not take new US 17 bypass which completely bypasses Elizabeth City.

